Cyclists and Old Sticklepath Hill one-way street

4th November 2005

Ian Harrison

Deputy County Environment Director

Devon County Council

County Hall

Topsham Road

Exeter

Devon

EX2 4QW

Barnstaple Old Sticklepath Hill

Dear Mr Harrison

I was surprised this week to discover that the lower part of this road – the main access to North Devon College for pedestrians and cyclists – had been made one-way, with no allowance or clear alternative for cyclists.  I did work at the college and use this route every day but since September have moved to other things and thus did not manage a comment in the statutory period.  Ex-colleagues did not realise what was happening and have expressed frustration and uncertainty in the vacuum created.

Yesterday I discussed this with the Local Service Office in Barnstaple and they gave me details of the orders.  I then wrote them a letter that is now subsumed under this one (which I am also sending them).  However I remain deeply unhappy on a number of grounds and would appreciate it if the County Council could enlighten me.

Some questions.  Either:

1. Was the omission of cyclists from the Traffic Regulation Order a lapse of completeness?  Or:

2. Was some alternative route intended for cyclists leaving the college area?

And one further question.

3. How does this rearrangement feature in the Council’s duty of care to cyclists?

The status of Old Sticklepath Hill was ‘Access Only, for Motor Vehicles’ in a downhill direction.  Regrettably, as is common elsewhere, motorists seeking to avoid congestion on the main road were increasingly ignoring such a restriction.  Action clearly made sense but it should not have been necessary to include cyclists, who have always been able to use the road.  The Orders were put in place with unusual haste.  There could have been exemptions for cyclists, accompanied by, for clarity and safety, a bollard and marking at the lower end of the road.

If the intention is that cyclists leaving the college and heading towards the main part of the town should use another route, it is far from clear.  The only road alternative is to follow the main Sticklepath Hill, a route that is more than twice the distance and over 400m further.  It also involves mixing with heavy traffic on an A road and crossing at an extremely busy junction.  Roundabouts are by far the most dangerous pieces of road space that cyclists encounter: I have already heard comments from cyclists about being ignored on this particular junction.  The cycle lane down the hill is under long-term closure for road works.  As there is a mandatory cycle lane coming up the hill I suppose it could be used in a downhill direction but it would be difficult and illegal to enter or leave it on a bike.  It is difficult to imagine a prudent cyclist choosing a route that was significantly longer and more dangerous and possibly with more interruptions.  Another possibility is that the intention is that cyclists push their bikes downhill through the one-way section.  This seems bizarre given that in the past there was adequate width to cycle.  Could it be that the road now becomes too dangerous with speeding drivers –one-way streets become racetracks – so supposedly it is safer to push?  Still have to use the road however (as do many pedestrians) as the pavement is usually congested.  This change does not seem to have been thought through properly.

On 13th October I was pleased to be invited to attend the inaugural meeting of a North Devon Cycle Forum, an encouraging prospect.  The main item for discussion, apart from arrangements, was possible layouts around the Square, post by-pass.  Sketches on display included one-way use of the Strand.  I spoke at some length about how one-way streets caused problems for cyclists and I asked how cyclists would be able to get across the area to approach the college.  Ironic that the Council should at the time be in process of putting in a one-way street blocking the route nearer the college!

I am keen to encourage cycle use throughout North Devon and thus follow with interest developments or plans for traffic.  Recently, I wrote to the Director of the Environment to commend the authority on its thorough and constructive Local Transport Plan 2006-2011, which seemed fuller and more forward thinking than others I had seen or been in discussion about.  In particular I noted the targets for cycling.  However, actions such as I see in Old Sticklepath Hill make me wonder.  One of the keys is a coherent network.  North Devon College is the second largest traffic generator in the area and creates great problems.  Surely every opportunity should be taken to encourage people to arrive by foot, bike or bus but instead, we seem to have progressive hurdles and questions of safety put in their path.

Can the Council come up with some improvements to this situation?  I have seen traffic calming schemes quickly modified so it should be possible at least to initiate a process for change.  The Traffic Regulation Order should be revoked or supplementary ones set up.  In addition to an exemption for cyclists, an order could address the speed of motor vehicles on the hill.  The situation will change of course once the by-pass is open but that is quite a few months away.  There would seem to be a need for more thought and discussion with the college as to how movements in the area could be made in the future.

Yours sincerely

Mike Harrison

CTC Right to Ride Representative
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